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0:00  Maria's maiden name was Punt.  She was born in 1924, youngest 
in a sibship of 4, two brothers, and one sister.  Birth place: 
Stroe.  Gerrit was born in 1919, in Barneveld.  He had seven 
brothers.  His family eventually moved to Voorthuizen.  Maria's 
family were scrabble poor farmers.  Her family were Dutch reformed 
Church. 
 
.04  He started to work for the Dutch resistance, not so much out 
of principle, but primarily for the "adventure of it."  He had 
found his schooling and his upbringing very dull; he had been a 
poor student.  Once he joined the resistance movement he felt 
himself caught up in the network. 
 
.05  Asked about economic conditions in Holland in 1933, she talked 
about bad general conditions, were lots of unemployment, which in 
turn led to poor conditions for farmers.  She said that people  
joined the NSB (Dutch Nazi Party), because there was a financial 
advantage. 
 
.08  He responds that his family continued to work very hard.  His 
father was a supervisor in construction, but wages were 
insufficient to provide for the large family.  He mentions that 
during the 1930's the Dutch government created "workcamps" for the 
unemployed, where the unemployed could stay for 8 weeks stretches, 
being paid fl 2.50 per week.  Performing light forestry work. 
 
His parents belonged to the "Gereformeerde" Church which had a long 
standing feud with the "Hervoormd" Church (both Protestant 
denomination). 
 
.09  Gerrit became a house painter and at the beginning of the war 
he owned a paint supply store.  Through friends he was introduced 
to the resistance movement.  In the beginning the group was small, 
but it eventually grew.  Later they realized that the group had 
been infiltrated by the Gestapo.  This led to the arrest of most of 
the group's members, but Gerrit managed to escape. This scenario 
repeated itself twice.  He left the immediate area and went to work 
for the resistance in the Northern province of Friesland. 
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It is to be noted that Gerrit and his group dealt in weapons and 
munitions.  Some of the time they were able to coopt the Dutch 
police in their work.  These activities lasted for 20 months.  
 
.16  Eventually 1943, he and one of his brothers were caught by the 
NSB, at a time when he was carrying a pistol on him.  He was taken 
to a local prison, and thence transported to a prison in Utrecht.  
In prison one of  his cell mates was a"Sun worshippers" (Eastern 
religion?).  At another time a Dutch "gereformeerd" minister was 
his cell mate.  Gerrit found that the minister was not good at 
explaining the Bible.  From Utrecht prison he was sent to the Vught 
concentration camp. (Please note: no specific dates are given on 
tape.) 
 
.22  Maria was brought up in the "Hervoorm" Church, which she did 
not find very satisfying.  She worked on the family farm.  one of 
her brothers started to work for a lumber concern, beginning at a 
salary of fl. 9.00 per week, earning fl. 15.00 per week by 1940.  
Her older sister managed the household.  Her mother was ailing, but 
the family did not have money to obtain medical care.  In January 
1941 her brother was introduced to the J.W.'s faith by a co-worker.  
.27  In turn she and her sister were baptized in the faith early 
1942, along with a group of others, baptism taking place on a rich 
estate.  She immediately started promulgating the faith, first 
outside of Putten, later in Putten itself. 
 
.29  In 1944 food became very scarce in the cities.  She along with 
other J.W.'s organized in obtaining good.  food was collected in 
the "Achterhoek" (Eastern part of Holland, near the German border).  
This was then taken to Amersfoort.  A team of 12 J.W. thence 
transported this to Sliedrecht (near Rotterdam.) 
 
.31  Throughout the war she and her family remained o.k. although 
their house served as a J.W. literature depot.  She denied having 
been particularly afraid, of arrest, primarily, given their 
geographically isolated location, she had heard few, if any 
accounts of the arrests. 
 
.33  She remembers seeing transport of Jews on the Amersfoort- 
Apeldoorn train line, which ran near the family home.  Her first 
personal encounter with Jews took place post-war. 
 
.35  She states that the Dutch hated the Germans.  However, given 
the J.W.'s pacifist stance, she describes herself as a non-hater, 
and a strict adherent to the neutrality principles, to the extent 
that her family took in a wounded German and kept him throughout 
the remainder of the war (No dates given). 
 
At the time of liberation she did not participate in any 
celebrations. 
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.37  Gerrit, as an armed resister had known of the Vught 
concentration camp.  While in Vught as a political prisoner (his 
number was #1562) he talked about a great deal with other 
prisoners, especially religion.  He got quite ill with a leg 
infection, which eventually landed his in camp's infirmary.  The 
infirmary was close the one of the barracks where J.W.'s were 
held., including brother. 
 
.40  Gerrit gives a rather confusing account of location of the 
various barracks, interspersing this with accounts of how prisoners 
were supportive of each other. 
 
.45  Gerrit persisted in trying to have conversations about the 
Bible and its meanings with a variety of prisoners, always testing 
them with same passage (which he does not cite).  In this process 
he got to know a Communist prisoner (unnamed), who referred his to 
the J.W.'s 
 
.49  He sought and received close contact with one J.W. and told 
his brother about this man.  He submitted his same question to a 
number of J.W. and was pleasantly surprised to receive the same 
explication of the text from a number of J.W.'s  One is mentioned 
by name:  Willem Overweg. 
 
.53  In the Vught camp her remained classified as a political 
prisoner.  brother was converted to J.W.'s faith within Vught camp.  
Remaining a political prisoners worked to Gerrit's advantage, 
because certain legal "rights" were granted to political prisoners,  
including that official trials were to be held, instead of meeting 
out summary judgements for "misdeeds" to other prisoners.  Gerrit 
was scheduled to have an official trial in Utrecht.  However, this 
was delayed due to the heavy fighting near Arnhem (1944). 
 
.58  Eventually Gerrit was transported to Germany, near Darmstadt, 
to work in a labor camp.  (no dates, no specific details of 
transport, no number of prisoners are mentioned).  He was assigned 
to work in a quarry. 
 
From Darmstadt, towards the end of the war, the prisoners were 
loaded in boxcars to be sent to Austria.  Eventually that ended in 
a march on foot. (cf. below) 40 Grastein. 
 
Although Gerrit was not officially baptized he did J.W. work in 
Vught as well in the camp near Darmstadt. 
 
1.00  He intensified his J.W. work post war.  On his return to 
Holland, he found that his parents were still alive.  He was ill 
for several months upon return him, suffering from the old leg 
infection as well as TB and malnutrition.  Back in Putten he 
discovered that there were a number of J..W.s in his area.  It was 
at one of the J.W.s gatherings that he first met Maria and her 
family. 
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1.04  Gerrit, asked about routine in the camps, said in Vught his 
work assignment consisted of coal sorting.  He speaks of the 
exchange of I.D. insignia between political and J.W. prisoners, 
which always was a risky affair, due to the repeated "counting" of 
prisoners.  During his stay in Vught food supply was almost 
sufficient due to Red Cross packages being allowed at that time.  
He mentions, incidentally, that the previous commander of the Vught 
camp was shot, after he was discovered of having "behaved 
immorally", i.e. keeping a whorehouse. 
 
In some ways Darmstadt's circumstances were better i.e better 
hygiene, but very little food. 
 
1.08  In the camp he saw especially bad treatment of Jews and 
Gypsies.  He saw Jewish men put on transport to the crematoria, and 
he observed women going crazy as they were separated from their 
men.  At one time he was imprisoned in a "bunker" for 24 hours, 
together with Jews destined to be sent to the crematoria (if they 
had not died from suffocation in the bunker), due to an error which 
had been made in the spelling of his name.  The name which landed 
him there, was "Haagsch", supposed to be a Jewish surname. 
 
1.11  Asked about his worst experiences he points to the 
mistreatment, i.e. beatings and kicking, and having to lie on a 
cement floor, all beaten up, with rats and mice gnawing at him, he 
underwent each time he was interrogated as a political prisoner, 
and his resistance papers having been found. 
 
1.14  His comment:  "You get used to it."  All criteria for living 
are totally changed.  "The abnormal becomes normal." 
 
He then cities one of the instances of "abnormal becoming normal by 
recounting how during the death march from Darmstadt to Gastein, he 
found himself rejoicing in having found a bit of pig's fodder, and 
towing some of that away in a flask he managed to carry with him.  
Finding that drinking dirty ditch water was "good". 
 
1.18  In answer to the question of what had kept him going 
throughout all of this, his answer is that it was his faith and 
prayer, as well as hope for a better world and theocracy. 
 
1.23  Maria  During 1942-1945 she regularly participated in J.W. 
meetings, gathering in different people's homes, varying times and 
places, and days.  Among the people who met regularly was one 
divorced woman, whose ex-husband mould have betrayed them (but did 
not). 
 
1.28  The group regularly got J.W. literature, which reached them 
via a J.W. brother, who arrived by train, at varying times.  She 
did not know where the literature was printed.  Occasionally some 
of the "higher ups" in the J.W. group came to visit, also bringing 
literature.  Her own brother climbed in the J.W. movement. 
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1.30  Asked about the churches attitudes toward the J.W. Maria 
answered that the churches did not act neutrally, and that a good 
many ministers urged their flock to be obedient to the German 
occupation, occupation, whereas the J.W. persisted in their 
neutrality stances. 
 
"Aria and Gerrit met post war, as noted above.  They have four 
children, and by now also four grandchildren. 
 
The J.W. have a regular congregation in Putten. 
.END. 
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